College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

October 22, 2001
Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; John Anderson, Tom Soulen, Leslie Schiff, Kathy Burleson, Jenny Pennaz, Erin Lemke, Martha Flanders, Jane Phillips, Stu Goldstein, Kathie Peterson, Anne Pusey, Margaret Chen, Kathy Ball, recording

Members introduced themselves to Margaret Chen, a new graduate student representative from Plant Biology who is joining the committee.

The revised minutes of the October 8 meeting were approved. 

Old business
a.  Proposal to change course number of NSci/Biol/Phsl 3101 and 3102 to 4101 and 4102.  Martha Flanders described the change in Neurosciences faculty’s thinking since this proposal was put forth by Dick Poppele at the last EPC meeting, spring semester.  She reported that there is  probably a better way to accommodate graduate students who are seeking minors in Neurosciences.  Since these students probably lack sufficient background in the discipline, they may be better served by taking another version of the 3101-02 sequence.  The problem is that grad students may get credit for 4xxx and 5xxx level courses, but not for the 3xxx level.  She asked for advice in initiating a proposal to solve this dilemma.  Kathy Ball offered to send her a course proposal form.  Stu Goldstein mentioned that the 4xxx level is intended primarily for undergraduates while the 5xxx level exists to accommodate grad students.  Kathie Peterson stated that other courses have gotten around this problem by having both 3 and 5 level courses i.e. the Ecology course has two sections, EEB 3407 and 5407.  She added that she is also concerned that adding additional sections might produce 5 different course numbers for the Neuroscience sequence.  This discussion led to the topic of cross-listing courses.  Apparently there is no longer a need for the Physiology designator in the Neuroscience sequence.  Members wondered how the Neuroscience courses fill during registration.  Kathie replied that the Biology designator fills first, followed by Neuroscience.  Some members questioned if there is still a need to have the Biology designator attached to so many courses.  Apparently this is the one that is most noticeable to CBS students.  Since we have had an on-going discussion on the use of designators for CBS courses, Janet Schottel offered to find the proposal she circulated to EPC members previously.   In it she describes 3 different models that might be used.  Janet will also look for the letter that she wrote to Dean Elde describing the EPC’s concern about this matter.  Apparently there has been no response from him to date.

b.  Further discussion on AP Biology.  Kathie Peterson reported that students in CBS may not get both AP credit and credit for General Biology.  She stated that the same policy applies to students who have taken AP math and chemistry and complete similar courses at the U.  Once these University courses have been completed, the credits given for their AP counterparts are deducted from the student’s credit total.  Kathie stated that she is concerned about students who earn a grade of three on the chem and math AP exams, because they sometimes report they have problems with the second University courses in those sequences.  On the other hand, students with scores of five on these exams, can easily complete succeeding courses.  Jane Phillips asked how an analogous situation might work in calculus.  If a student earns a C in Calculus I how would she do in Calculus II?  Kathie replied that students are fairly consistent, so the second grade would probably be another C.

c.  Other old business.  

1.  Janet reported that she sent a letter to Joseph Massey, Chair of the Senate Consultative Committee about the course scheduling problems caused by Chemistry scheduling major exams outside of their normal schedule.  Members suggested that perhaps Nancy Peterson in Room Scheduling should also be alerted to this problem, as perhaps should Craig Swan, Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs.

2.  John Anderson reported that instructor names are not being reported for specific courses even at semester’s end.  Apparently the best record University-wide is 65% compliance.  He said that perhaps part of the problem is due to the fact that lab sections usually don’t have an instructor’s name attached.  Kathie Peterson reported that there is a new reporting mechanism to obtain the names of course instructors through IMS, so perhaps this will alleviate the problem.  

New business.

a.  Earning additional majors after graduating from CBS with a BS degree.  Stu Goldstein related a situation involving a recent graduate of CBS who completed his BS degree in Microbiology in 1998.  He is currently living in California and requested that several courses from a University there be evaluated to transfer back to Minnesota so that he can add a GCD major to his original degree.  Stu talked to Vickie Roberts, the Associate Registrar who stated that there is a history of practice at the U which permits this and there will soon be a formal policy concerning this issue.  The date that the second major is completed would be entered.  Leslie Schiff questioned whether there might be some cause for concern if some courses for the degree were outdated.  Kathie Peterson replied that the vintage credit rule should take care of this.  If a student’s coursework is not continuous over a period of time, a course that was taken more than seven years earlier would need to be repeated, or a note from the instructor must be included stated that the course hasn’t changed in that time period (a rather unlikely scenario in biology).  Kathie stated her office gets a lot of questions about earning additional credentials and that it is a messy business.  John Anderson wondered if residency rules applied in this situation, but Kathie replied that residency is irrelevant in this case since residency is tied to the degree itself.  Kathie further stated that this on-going awarding of majors skews the statistics for graduation, because there may not be an endpoint to a student’s tenure here.   Members wondered if SCEP should have a discussion about this practice.

b.  New course proposal, Biogeochemical Processes, EEB 5001.  This course proposal comes from Jim Cotner of EEB who is currently on sabbatical at Penn State.  Members wondered about prerequisites for the course.  It has a 5xxx number but requires only two terms of inorganic chemistry.  Is this course geared at too high a level or should additional prerequisites be added?  Some members thought that General Biology, Organic Chemistry and perhaps Physics should be added to the list of prerequisites.  Kathie stated that with a 5xxx number it sends the message that it is primarily for grad students.  She thinks a 4xxx level would be more appropriate.  Anne Pusey mentioned that currently EEB doesn’t have any 4xxx level courses, but that apparently is not a problem.  Jane Phillips wondered about financial and staffing implications.  Are there courses that Jim is currently teaching that will not be offered due to the addition of this course?  Has it been approved by the EEB Curriculum Committee?  Is cross-listing the only way Jennifer King can be paid?  Jane also wondered about the currency of bibliography.  She stated that one, and perhaps two references have been updated.  Since Kathy Ball has been in contact with Jim by e-mail, she offered to get answers to these questions before the next meeting.

c.  Appoint a subcommittee to determine feasibility of sophomore level Directed Research course.  Leslie Schiff mentioned that she is currently writing a Howard Hughes grant that might be able to support such a course.  Jane added that she is involved in writing an NSF grant that might also be used.  In addition, Jane mentioned that the move to Minneapolis of several CBS labs next summer will free up some lab space on this campus.  Who would have oversight for such a course?  Jane mentioned that perhaps a faculty member or P&A individual could be written into the grant initially.  Later perhaps CBS can provide financial support.  Janet Schottel asked who might like to be included in this subcommittee and Jane, Leslie and Kathie Peterson replied in the affirmative.  Jane said that she was willing to set up an organizational meeting to discuss this course and she will invite Dean Elde to this meeting.

d.  Other new business.
Leslie Schiff reported that after our discussion on the new Biology, Society and Environment major,  she is worried about the ramifications of eliminating the Biology BA in CLA.  When that degree is off the books, Microbiology will still have a BA degree in CLA.  She reported that Professor Dworkin had analyzed the grades in Micro this term and found that students earning A’s and B’s on the first exam were CBS students.  Those earning D’s and F’s were from CLA. Leslie worries that liberal arts students may now switch to Micro majors.  Kathie stated that another possibility is that students might switch to Physiology majors.  This major is now housed in the Department of  Molecular and Integrative Physiology and members wondered if students would get appropriate support from that office.  Leslie reported that she brought up this problem at the last Microbiology faculty meeting and that faculty members who are already over-extended worry about getting more students.  This is another problem that needs resolution.

The meeting adjourned at 5:30 p. m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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